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FSA Encourages Producers to Enroll 
Soon in Agriculture Risk Coverage and 
Price Loss Coverage Programs 
USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA) encourages agricultural 
producers to enroll now in the Agriculture Risk Loss (ARC) and 
Price Loss Coverage (PLC) programs. March 15, 2020 is the 
enrollment deadline for the 2019 crop year. 

Although more than 200,000 producers have enrolled to date, FSA 
anticipates 1.5 million producers will enroll for ARC and PLC. By 
enrolling soon, producers can beat the rush as the deadline nears. 

FSA offices have multiple programs competing for the time and 
attention of our staff. Because of the importance and complexities 
of the ARC and PLC programs; and to ensure FSA meets your 
program delivery expectations, please do not wait to start the 
enrollment process. Call your FSA county office and make an 
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appointment soon to ensure your elections are made and contracts 
signed well ahead of the deadlines. 

ARC and PLC provide financial protections to farmers from 
substantial drops in crop prices or revenues and are vital economic 
safety nets for most American farms. 

The programs cover the following commodities: barley, canola, 
large and small chickpeas, corn, crambe, flaxseed, grain sorghum, 
lentils, mustard seed, oats, peanuts, dry peas, rapeseed, long grain 
rice, medium and short grain rice, safflower seed, seed cotton, 
sesame, soybeans, sunflower seed and wheat. 

Until March 15, producers who have not yet enrolled in ARC or PLC 
for 2019 can enroll for both 2019 and 2020 during the same visit to 
an FSA county office unless yield updates are requested. 
Additionally, farm owners have a one-time opportunity to update 
PLC payment yields that take effect beginning with crop year 2020. 
If the owner accompanies the producer to the office, the yield 
update and enrollments may be completed during the same office 
visit. 

More Information 

For more information on ARC and PLC, download our program fact 
sheet or our 2014-2018 farm bills comparison fact sheet. Online 
ARC and PLC election decision tools are available at 
fsa.usda.gov/arc/plc. To enroll, contact your FSA county office for 
an appointment. 

  

 

 
USDA Announces Details of Risk Management Programs for 
Hemp Producers 
The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) today announced the availability of two programs that 
protect hemp producers’ crops from natural disasters. A pilot hemp insurance program through 
Multi-Peril Crop Insurance (MPCI) provides coverage against loss of yield because of insurable 
causes of loss for hemp grown for fiber, grain or Cannabidiol (CBD) oil and the Noninsured Crop 
Disaster Assistance Program (NAP) coverage protects against losses associated with lower yields, 
destroyed crops or prevented planting where no permanent federal crop insurance program is 
available. Producers may apply now, and the deadline to sign up for both programs is March 16, 
2020. 

Noninsured Crop Disaster Assistance Program 

NAP provides coverage against loss for hemp grown for fiber, grain, seed or CBD for the 2020 crop 
year where no permanent federal crop insurance program is available. 
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NAP basic 50/55 coverage is available at 55 percent of the average market price for crop losses 
that exceed 50 percent of expected production. Buy-up coverage is available in some cases. The 
2018 Farm Bill allows for buy-up levels of NAP coverage from 50 to 65 percent of expected 
production in 5 percent increments, at 100 percent of the average market price. Premiums apply for 
buy-up coverage. 

For all coverage levels, the NAP service fee is $325 per crop or $825 per producer per county, not 
to exceed $1,950 for a producer with farming interests in multiple counties. 

Multi-Peril Crop Insurance Pilot Insurance Program 

The MPCI pilot insurance is a new crop insurance option for hemp producers in select counties of 
21 states for the 2020 crop year. The program is available for eligible producers in certain counties 
in Alabama, California, Colorado, Illinois, Indiana, Kansas, Kentucky, Maine, Michigan, Minnesota, 
Montana, New Mexico, New York, North Carolina, North Dakota, Oklahoma, Oregon, Pennsylvania, 
Tennessee, Virginia and Wisconsin. Information on eligible counties is accessible through the 
USDA Risk Management Agency’s Actuarial Information Browser.  
 
Among other requirements, to be eligible for the pilot program, a hemp producer must have at least 
one year of history producing the crop and have a contract for the sale of the insured hemp. In 
addition, the minimum acreage requirement is 5 acres for CBD and 20 acres for grain and fiber. 
Hemp will not qualify for replant payments or prevented plant payments under MPCI. 
 
This pilot insurance coverage is available to hemp growers in addition to revenue protection for 
hemp offered under the Whole-Farm Revenue Protection plan of insurance. Also, beginning with the 
2021 crop year, hemp will be insurable under the Nursery crop insurance program and the Nursery 
Value Select pilot crop insurance program. Under both nursery programs, hemp will be insurable if 
grown in containers and in accordance with federal regulations, any applicable state or tribal laws 
and terms of the crop insurance policy. 

Eligibility Requirements 

Under a regulation authorized by the 2018 Farm Bill and issued in October 2019, all growers must 
have a license to grow hemp and must comply with applicable state, tribal or federal regulations or 
operate under a state or university research pilot, as authorized by the 2014 Farm Bill. 

Producers must report hemp acreage to FSA after planting to comply with federal and state law 
enforcement. The Farm Bill defines hemp as containing 0.3 percent or less tetrahydrocannabinol 
(THC) on a dry-weight basis. Hemp having THC above the federal statutory compliance level of 0.3 
percent is an uninsurable or ineligible cause of loss and will result in the hemp production being 
ineligible for production history purposes. 

For more information on USDA risk management programs for hemp producers, visit 
farmers.gov/hemp to read our frequently asked questions. For more information on the U.S. 
Domestic Hemp Production Program, visit USDA’s Agricultural Marketing Services’ website to read 
their frequently asked questions. 

 
USDA Reminds Producers of Feb. 28 Deadline for 
Conservation Reserve Program General Signup 
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The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) reminds agricultural producers interested in the 
Conservation Reserve Program (CRP) 2020 general signup to enroll by February 28, 2020. This 
signup is available to farmers and private landowners who are either enrolling for the first time or re-
enrolling for another 10- to 15-year term. 

Farmers and ranchers who enroll in CRP receive yearly rental payments for voluntarily establishing 
long-term, resource-conserving plant species, such as approved grasses or trees (known as 
“covers”), which can control soil erosion, improve water quality and develop wildlife habitat on 
marginally productive agricultural lands. 

CRP has 22 million acres enrolled, but the 2018 Farm Bill lifted the cap to 27 million acres. 

Signed into law in 1985, CRP is one of the largest private-lands conservation programs in the U.S. It 
was originally intended to primarily control soil erosion and potentially stabilize commodity prices by 
taking marginal lands out of production. The program has evolved over the years, providing many 
conservation and economic benefits. Marking its 35th anniversary in 2020, CRP has had many 
successes, including: 

• Preventing more than 9 billion tons of soil from eroding, enough soil to fill 600 million dump trucks; 
• Reducing nitrogen and phosphorous runoff relative to annually tilled cropland by 95 and 85 
percent respectively; 
• Sequestering an annual average of 49 million tons of greenhouse gases, equal to taking 9 million 
cars off the road; 
• Creating more than 3 million acres of restored wetlands while protecting more than 175,000 
stream miles with riparian forest and grass buffers, enough to go around the world 7 times; and 
• Benefiting bees and other pollinators and increased populations of ducks, pheasants, turkey, 
bobwhite quail, prairie chickens, grasshopper sparrows and many other birds. 

The CRP continuous signup is ongoing, which enables producers to enroll for certain practices. FSA 
plans to open the Soil Health and Income Protection Program, a CRP pilot program, in early 2020, 
and the 2020 CRP Grasslands signup runs from March 16, 2020 to May 15, 2020. 

To enroll in CRP, contact your local FSA county office or visit fsa.usda.gov/crp. To locate your local 
FSA office, visit farmers.gov/service-locator 

 
The Importance of Responding to NASS Surveys 
The U.S. Department of Agriculture's National Agricultural Statistics Service (NASS) conducts 
hundreds of surveys every year and prepares reports covering virtually every aspect of U.S. 
agriculture. 

Producers who receive survey questionnaires should respond quickly and online if possible. 

The results of the surveys help determine the structure of USDA farm programs, such as soil rental 
rates for the Conservation Reserve Program and prices and yields used for the Agriculture Risk 
Coverage and Price Loss Coverage programs. This county-level data is critical for USDA farm 
payment determinations. Survey responses also help associations, businesses and policymakers 
advocate for their industry and help educate others on the importance of agriculture. 
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NASS safeguards the privacy of all respondents and publishes only aggregate data, ensuring that 
no individual operation or producer can be identified. 

NASS data is available online at www.nass.usda.gov/Publications and through the searchable 
Quick Stats database. Watch a video on how NASS data is used at 
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=m-4zjnh26io&feature=youtu.be. 

 
Maintaining Good Credit History 
Farm Service Agency (FSA) Farm Loan programs require that applicants have a satisfactory credit 
history. A credit report is requested for all FSA direct farm loan applicants. These reports are 
reviewed to verify outstanding debts, if bills are paid timely and to determine the impact on cash 
flow. 

Information found on a customer’s credit report is strictly confidential and is used only as an aid in 
conducting FSA business. 

Our farm loan staff will discuss options with you if you have an unfavorable credit report and will 
provide a copy of your report. If you dispute the accuracy of the information on the credit report, it is 
up to you to contact the issuing credit report company to resolve any errors or inaccuracies. 

There are multiple ways to remedy an unfavorable credit score. 

• Make sure to pay bills on time. Setting up automatic payments or automated reminders can be 
an  effectve way to remember payment due dates. 
• Pay down existing debt. 
• Keep your credit card balances low. 
• Avoid suddenly opening or closing existing credit accounts. 

FSA’s farm loan staff will guide you through the process, which may require you to reapply for a 
loan after improving or correcting your credit report. 

For more information on FSA farm loan programs, visit www.fsa.usda.gov. 

  

 
February 2020 Interest Rates 
Farm Operating Loans    
Farm Operating Loans - Direct  2.625 %  
Farm Operating Loans - Microloan  2.625 %  
    
Farm Ownership Loans    
Direct  3.250 %  
Microloan  3.250 %  
Joint Financing  2.500 %  
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Direct Down Payment, Beginning Farmer or 
Rancher  

1.500 %  

    
Emergency Loans  3.625 %  
    
Farm Storage Facility Loans    
Farm Storage Facility Loans (3 Year Term)  1.625 %  
Farm Storage Facility Loans (5 Year Term)  1.625 %  
Farm Storage Facility Loans (7 Year Term)  1.750 %  
Farm Storage Facility Loans (10 Year Term)  1.875 %  
Farm Storage Facility Loans (12 Year Term)  1.875 %  
    
Commodity Loans  2.500 %  

  

 
USDA is an equal opportunity provider, employer and lender. To file a complaint of discrimination, 
write: USDA, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights, Office of Adjudication, 1400 
Independence Ave., SW, Washington, DC 20250-9410 or call (866) 632-9992 (Toll-free Customer 
Service), (800) 877-8339 (Local or Federal relay), (866) 377-8642 (Relay voice users). 
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